
 
 

 

 

AGENDA 

 

Regular Meeting      September 6, 2018 
 

Government Office Building 

Route 50 & N. Division Street 

Council Chambers, Room 301, Third Floor 

 

6:00 P.M. -  Call to Order – Gil Allen 

 

Board Members:  Gil Allen, Brian Soper and Shawn Jester. 

 

 MINUTES – October 5, 2017 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS: 

 

#SA-18-694 First Move Properties, LLC – Special Exception for height and 

density increases – 132 E. Main Street - Central Business District. 

 

#SA-18-695 Bret Davis/Davis Simpson Holdings, LLC – Special Exception to 

operate a daycare center or nursery school – 2326 Goddard 

Parkway, Unit E – Light Industrial District. 

* * * * * 

 



 

 

MINUTES 

 

The Salisbury Board of Zoning Appeals met in regular session on 

October 5, 2017, in Room 301, Government Office Building at 6:00 p.m. with attendance 

as follows: 

 

BOARD MEMBERS: 

 
Albert G. Allen, III, Chairman 

Jordan Gilmore, Vice Chairman 

Chad Brown 

Shawn Jester 

Brian Soper  

 

CITY STAFF: 

 
Anne Roane, Planner 

Henry Eure, Project Manager 

Beverly Tull, Recording Secretary 

Pete Golba, Assistant City Solicitor 

 

* * * * *  

 

Mr. Allen, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 5:55 p.m. 

 

* * * * *  

 

MINUTES: 

 
Upon a motion by Mr. Soper, seconded by Mr. Jester, and duly 

carried, the Board APPROVED the minutes of the July 11, 2017 meeting as submitted. 

 

* * * * *  

 

Mr. Eure requested that anyone wishing to testify in the case before 

the Salisbury Board of Zoning Appeals stand and be sworn in.  Mr. Eure administered the 

oath.  Mr. Allen explained the procedure for the public hearing. 
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* * * * *  

 

#SA-1707 Robert Hudson – Appeal of Building Official’s Decision – Continued 

use of Residential Structure – 1505 Mt. Hermon Road – Light Business 

and Institutional District. 

Mr. Robert Hudson came forward.  Ms. Anne Roane presented and 

entered the Staff Report and all accompanying documentation into the record.  She 

summarized the report explaining that the applicant owns a residential property at 1505 

Mt. Hermon Road. The property is zoned Light Business and Institutional, which does not 

allow residential uses, which makes this a nonconforming land use.  The structure has 

been vacant in excess of one year.  The Building Official of the Department of 

Infrastructure and Development notified the applicant by letter dated August 25, 2017 

that the residential use was in violation of the City Zoning Code citing the section 

pertaining to this issue. 

 

Mr. Allen questioned if there were any members from the City that 

were going to testify on this matter.  Mr. Eure responded that we had requested a couple 

members of the City Staff to be present at the meeting but they were unable to attend.  

There is a letter from the Plumbing Inspector, George Wilkerson, included in the Staff 

Report.   

 

Mr. Hudson explained that he had purchased the home about a 

year ago for his daughter but had not been in a rush to fix it up.  A permit was pulled on 

December 15, 2016 and then he was stopped by the City in February or March and told 

that he didn’t have a permit.  Mr. Hudson stated that there was a debate about whether 

he had a permit to the do the work and his most recent meeting with Staff last week they 

were able to find the permit.  This summer someone from the City came out and said that 

he had to have a MHIC contractor complete the work.  Mr. Hudson argued that he didn’t 

need to have a contractor do the work and eventually the City agreed to let him pull a 

new permit and put that he was doing a new roof and repairs as the work description.  

Mr. Hudson stated that he was told a few weeks ago that he needed a tenant in the 

house within the year to keep it a residential home.  Mr.  Hudson stated that if he had 

known he needed a tenant in the house that he would have moved his daughter in and 

done the renovations around her.  He explained that he allowed a friend going through 

hard times to move into the house in December 2016.  The friend stayed in the house rent 

free until the end of January.  Mr. Hudson stated that he had a statement from the person 

who lived there regarding the time frame and the neighbor agrees with the statement.  

Mr. Hudson explained he tried to get the gentleman to come to the meeting but he 

couldn’t get off work.  He added that he was not given any notice of this meeting and 

didn’t know what to do here.  The City Staff in a meeting last week stated that a packet 

for the meeting would be mailed and it was not received until two days prior to this 

meeting.  Mr. Hudson stated that he had not had proper guidance on this matter from 
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the beginning. Mr. Allen responded that there is a requirement in the Code that evidence 

needs to be provided to the Staff 20 days prior to the meeting.   

 

Mr. Hudson referenced the information in the Staff Report regarding 

the phalange being replaced and denied having replaced it.  He stated that he had 

bought properties and had rentals all of his of life and has always replaced things that 

needed fixing and moved on.   

 

Mr. Allen explained that the reason the case is before the Board is 

because of the zoning of the property not because of the work that is being done.  The 

use stalled for more than a year so it is no longer a legal nonconforming use.  Mr. Hudson 

argued the language regarding the nonconformity.  He argued that it was a house when 

it was built and it is a house now.   

 

Mr. Allen questioned when the property was purchased.  Mr. Hudson 

responded that he really didn’t know when he purchased the property as he bought 

several properties in the last year.  Mr. Allen questioned if the property was purchased as 

a foreclosure.  Mr. Hudson responded in the affirmative.  Mr. Allen questioned what bank 

had the property.  Mr. Hudson responded that Wells Fargo had the property and he 

purchased it through a realtor.  Mr. Gilmore questioned if the date of transfer was 

November 30, 2016.  Mr. Hudson responded that he really didn’t remember when he 

purchased the property.     

 

Mr. Jester questioned that the one year occupancy did not start 

from the date of the transfer.  Mr. Eure responded in the affirmative and discussed the 

time line of dates.  Mr. Jester confirmed that the City would go from the August 2016 date 

of when the bank took possession of the property for the one year to begin.  Mr. Eure 

agreed. 

 

Mr. Soper questioned when the letter was sent.  Ms. Roane 

responded that a letter was sent in August 2017.  Mr. Soper questioned when the permit 

was issued.  Mr. Hudson responded that he got the roof permit in December 2016. 

 

Mr. Allen questioned if anyone was occupying the structure when 

Mr. Hudson purchased it.  Mr. Hudson responded in the negative. 

 

Mr. Jeff Wiggs, 1503 Mt. Hermon Road, stated that the house was 

vacant when he moved into his residence in November 2015.  The friend of Mr. Hudson’s 

moved in around Christmas of 2016 and was homeless more or less.  He stated that he 

helped him out with water and that he was only there for a month or so. 

 

Mr. Gilmore questioned the statement of helping the tenant out with 

water.  Mr. Wiggs responded that there was not any water at the house when the tenant 

was there for a month.  The electric got turned on by Tony’s Electrical n December 2016 
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and MDIA did the inspection.  Mr. Gilmore questioned if anyone had lived there since the 

man moved out.  Mr. Wiggs responded in the negative, adding that Mr. Hudson started 

working on the house after the man moved out. 

 

Mr. Allen questioned if the house was up to Code.  Mr. Hudson 

responded that there was not a kitchen at the moment.  Mr. Allen questioned if there 

were any Code violations.  Ms. Roane responded that she was not aware of any.  Mr. 

Hudson added that someone stole wiring out of the house and he has removed other 

stuff to replace.   

 

Mr. Hudson questioned why his permit keeps getting cancelled so 

he can’t finish the roof.  Mr. Allen responded that any questions regarding the building 

permit would need to be directed to Mr. Holland in the Infrastructure and Development 

Department. 

 

Mr. Allen questioned the dates that the property was not occupied.  

Mr. Eure responded that the City deems the property vacant from February 19, 2016 

forward.   

 

Mr. Jester questioned the definition of occupancy.  Mr. Eure 

responded that the Code does not have a definition for occupancy and would refer to 

the Webster’s Dictionary for a definition.  Mr. Gilmore questioned the definition of use in 

the Code and if it meant single family dwelling.  Mr. Eure responded that the property 

would have to be used and not sitting on the market for sale.   

 

Ms. Roane stated that Staff had requested utility bills or evidence 

that someone had lived in the home but Mr. Hudson could not provide any proof. 

 

Mr. Allen questioned if the issue of the property not being occupied 

was due to the sale or because of the period of time it sat unoccupied.  Ms. Roane 

responded it is based on the period of the time that the property remained unoccupied. 

 

Mr. Brown questioned if there were any receipts from when the 

electricity was turned on.  Mr. Hudson showed Mr. Brown a receipt, adding that he had 

a generator on-site for the gentleman staying in the house but it was stolen and there is 

a police report.   

 

Mr. Hudson explained that this is causing him a hardship.  He stated 

that no one called to tell him that there was an issue or he would have put more effort 

into fixing it up.  The same issues have happened with the electrical permit.  All the 

mistakes regarding this case are of no fault of his own. 

 

Mr. Wiggs stated that he worked for the company that had restored 

the electric back to the house and that Mr. Cook did the inspection. 
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Mr. Allen questioned when it first came to the attention of the Staff 

that the home was unoccupied.  Mr. Eure responded that he couldn’t give an exact 

date but the Building Inspector first went out was in December 2016 and it was 

unoccupied at that time.  The Building Inspector, Chad Goblinger, has made subsequent 

inspections. 

 

Mr. Jester questioned Mr. Wiggs that he had moved into his home 

on Mt. Hermon Road in November 2015 and the gentleman who stayed there didn’t 

move in until December 2016 so that is a year and a month from the time that you 

occupied your home.  Mr. Wiggs responded in the affirmative.   

 

Mr. Soper noted that through no fault of Mr. Hudson’s the property 

was vacant for over a year and the request for extension of time to occupy the unit was 

not done therefore, the nonconforming status has lapsed. 

 

Mr. Wiggs reiterated that Mr. Hudson purchased the property for his 

daughter.  Mr. Allen thanked Mr. Wiggs for his testimony and explained that someone 

smarter than the Board determined that the area should be zoned Light Business and 

that is the reason that everyone is at this meeting. 

 

Mr. Allen made a motion to UPHOLD the Building Official’s decision.  

After some discussion regarding the Chairman making a motion, he withdrew his motion.  

 

Upon a motion by Mr. Gilmore, seconded by Mr. Brown, and duly carried, the 

Board UPHELD the decision of the Department of Infrastructure and Development and 

DENIED the use of the property as a single family dwelling.  This decision was based on 

the testimony given by Mr. Jeff Wiggs as well as Section 17.16.040D of the Zoning Code 

which states “No building, structure or lot where a nonconforming use has substantially 

ceased for a continuous period of one year, whether or not fixture or equipment are 

removed, shall again be put to a nonconforming use.” 

 

 

* * * * *  

ADJOURNMENT 

 

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:35 p.m. 

 

* * * * *  

 

This is a summary of the proceedings of this meeting.  Detailed 

information is in the permanent files of each case as presented and filed in the 
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Salisbury-Wicomico County Department of Planning, Zoning and Community 

Development. 

 

_______________________________  

Albert G. Allen, III, Chairman 

 

__________________________________ 

Amanda Pollack, Secretary to the Board 

 

__________________________________ 

Beverly R. Tull, Recording Secretary 
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